Est
THE MARTIN COUNTY COUNCIL 

SPECIAL MEETING

July 6, 2015
MINUTES

The Martin County Council convened in special session Monday, July 6, 2015, in the Commissioners’ Room at the Courthouse located at 129 Main Street, Shoals, Indiana.  Councilmen present were C. Richard Summers, Randy Wininger, Warren D. Albright, James A. Stiles, Floyd L. Hawkins and Councilwomen Barbara McFeater and M. Lynn Gee.  Also attending were Auditor January Roush, Commissioner Paul R. George, Surveyor Nathan Hoffman; Tim Kinder, Martin County Alliance; Sergeant Keith Keller; Kathy Collins, Community Corrections Director; Highway Superintendent Leo Padgett, Terri Alcorn, Highway Clerk; David Sutton, Josh and Courtney Hughett, Martin County Journal and Jill Albright, Loogootee Tribune.  

President Summers called the meeting to order with the Pledge to the Flag at 6:00pm.
The minutes from the special meeting held June 1, 2015 were approved as submitted with the motion made by Councilwoman Gee and seconded by Councilman Stiles.  The motion passed 6-0.  Councilman Hawkins was not present at time of vote.  
Councilman Hawkins joined the meeting at 6:05pm.  

Josh and Courtney Hughett, Martin County Humane Society, presented their quarterly report.  There have been 128 adoptions to date.  
Kathy Collins, Community Corrections Director, came before the Council to discuss the Samaritan Board that she and Councilwoman Gee are members.   The Samaritan Board is in the process of changing their by-laws.  The change would include each county appointing five members to the board instead of two.  Director Collins also submitted handouts that were presented at the State Board of Accounts called Council meeting held June 20, 2015 for the Council to review.   Director Collins is willing to attend these meetings if no Council person is able.  
Commissioner Paul George joined Director Collins to discuss the purchase of a building for Community Corrections.  John Lengacher, who owns the building directly behind the Courthouse on Water Street, is willing to do a lease to purchase agreement with the County.  He gave two options, one with a down payment and one without and both with an interest of six percent.  Director Collins and Auditor Roush have met with several financial institutions that are willing to assist in the project.  Their interest rates were considerably lower.  The building has yet to be appraised.  The Council is making no commitment to purchase the building but is willing to explore financing options.  Councilman Albright would like to see options for 5, 7 1/2 and 10 years.  Commissioner George will contact County Attorney Dave Lett to begin the bid process. 
Auditor Roush explained an issue with the Commissioners Room.  Budget Hearings are scheduled for Monday, September 14 and Tuesday, September 15.  A murder trial is also set to begin on Monday, September 14.   The Commissioners Room is used as the Jury Room also.  The first day(s) of the murder trial will be the process of selecting a jury.  Auditor Roush is hopeful the hearings will be concluded before the Commissioners Room is needed for the trial.    

Tim Kinder, Martin County Alliance, reviewed a book created by the Conexus Indiana Southwest Regional Logistics Council.   Each member of the Council and Commissioners received a copy of the book.  The book contained plans for long-term infrastructure, public policy and other industry in Southwest Indiana.  Kinder presented the Compliance with Statement of Benefits forms for all businesses receiving abatements.  Each year of their abatement, the property owner must turn in this form to the Council for review.  Councilman Wininger made a motion to approve the Statement of Benefits for Westgate Six, LLC; Wagbaugh Property, LLC; Westgate Five, LLC; Martin County One, LLC; Martin County Two, LLC; United States Gypsum Company and Indian Creek Quarries, LLC as compliant.  Councilwoman Gee made the second.  All were in favor and the motion passed.  
Councilman Hawkins made a motion to approve an Additional Appropriation from Motor Vehicle Highway, Maintenance & Repair, Bituminous-$112,500 and from Local Road & Street, Highway, Bituminous-$112,500.  Councilwoman McFeaters questioned whether the issues with Indian Creek had been resolved.  Superintendent Padgett believes they have been.  They are able to get the rock they need.   Councilman Albright made the second.  All were in favor and the motion passed.  
Councilwoman Gee made a motion to approve the following Additional Appropriations from the General Fund, Commissioners, Personnel Services, Health Insurance-$125,000; Other Services & Charges, Burial of Veterans-$2,000; Building/Liability/Casualty-$5,000; Workmen’s Compensation-$7,533 and IV-D, Supplies, Office Supplies-$500.  Councilwoman McFeaters made the second.  All were in favor and the motion passed.  
Councilman Albright made a motion to approve an Additional Appropriation from Public Safety LOIT, Other Services & Charges, Medical for Inmate-$4,500.  Councilman Wininger made the second. All were in favor and the motion passed.  

Jim Stoughton submitted the June tourism update.  

The 2016 Council budget will remain the same as approved for 2015.
Auditor Roush summarized how Martin County property tax rates compare to other counties throughout the state.  The median property tax rate for the state is 1.89.  Martin County’s median property tax rate is 1.42.    

Martin County resident Dave Sutton questioned Councilman Hawkins on the statement he made at a previous meeting concerning road funding.  Councilman Hawkins responded he is waiting for the 2016 budget figures and he believes there could possibly be funding available in the General and County Economic Development Income Tax Funds.  Mr. Sutton also inquired about the status of the County Employee Handbook and if it would be available to the general public.  A copy of the handbook will be available for review in the Auditor’s Office.  

With no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 7:08 pm with a motion made by Councilman Hawkins and seconded by Councilwoman Gee.  All were in favor and the motion passed.   The next Council meeting will be held Monday, August 3, 2015 at 6pm.  
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